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INTRODUCTION 

To enhance understanding of the standards of the HKDSE Examination, authentic samples of 
candidates’ scripts in the 2018 examination are selected to form this set of exemplars which serve to 
illustrate the typical performance standards at different levels. 

There are four papers in this subject. This set of exemplars is selected from candidates’ scripts of 
Paper 2 to illustrate the typical performance standards at different levels. 

It is advisable to read this set of exemplars together with the question papers and the marking 
schemes in order to understand the requirements of the questions and the marking criteria. The 
question papers and the marking schemes are published in the 2018 HKDSE Question Papers (with 
marking schemes and comments on candidates’ performance). 
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Level 5 exemplar 1 

Part A 
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Level 5 exemplar 1 

Part A 
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Level 5 exemplar 1 

Part B Question 2 
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Level 5 exemplar 1 

Part B Question 2 
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Level 5 exemplar 1 

Part B Question 2 
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Level 5 exemplar 1 

Part B Question 2 
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Level 5 exemplar 1 
 
 

Comments 

Content 

In Part A, the letter is informative and positive, and includes the main content points, with a few additional 
creative touches (e.g. the restaurant name). The awareness of audience is high. The usual sections of a letter 
are all in place: the reference to the past/existing knowledge at the beginning; the body containing the main 
information to be conveyed; and the courteous close. The opening reference to possible previous knowledge 
contextualises the letter and shows that the writer has thought about the real-life context. The only omission is 
that the writer does not refer to the reply slip. There is some redundancy (e.g. the first sentence of the second 
paragraph) but this does not impede understanding. 

In Part B, the blog provides several benefits of running (e.g. to reduce stress, develop a healthy lifestyle, 
support charities, and for social networking) while at the same time including personal details for support. The 
blog ends by encouraging readers to participate in the next Hong Kong Marathon. The upbeat tone and 
semi-formal register demonstrates a high degree of audience awareness. 

Language 

There is a very wide range of accurate and appropriate sentence structures. There are few obvious errors. 
Vocabulary is wide (e.g. ‘debriefing’), without any evidence of low frequency vocabulary (which would be 
out of place), and there is evidence of a mastery of different parts of speech (e.g. ‘relieve’ and ‘relief’). 
Register, tone and style are entirely appropriate to the genre and text-type. There are more creative touches 
too, e.g. the parallelism of ‘take… time off’ and ‘take in the wonderful scenery’. There is a strong personal 
voice. Both the letter and blog come across as natural. 

Organisation 

The letter is well organised and ideas are logically presented, with separate kinds of information in different in 
paragraphs. The sequence of information is past-present-future, as is common in letters giving information and 
expecting a response. The trip logistics could have been presented more clearly, however, such as in a bulleted 
list. There is also a tendency to connect ideas in an ‘essay-like way’. The blog post is better in this regard. The 
use of short and concise paragraphs is also highly effective in the blog post as it allows the writer to present a 
number of ideas without overwhelming the reader with too much detail. 
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Level 5 exemplar 2 

Part A 
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Level 5 exemplar 2 

Part A 
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Level 5 exemplar 2 

Part B Question 7 
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Level 5 exemplar 2 

Part B Question 7 
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Level 5 exemplar 2 

Part B Question 7 
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Level 5 exemplar 2 

Part B Question 7 
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Level 5 exemplar 2 

Comments 

Content 

In Part A, the letter fulfills the requirements of the question and gives enough information. The details of the 
venue and the trip logistics are stated, and there are helpful reminders to parents, e.g. about money. The 
benefits of the trip are mentioned, although they are general (e.g. ‘pleasant experience’), and there is little 
sense of what sky100 is or what students will do there. There is no mention of the reply slip. 

In Part B, the candidate addresses two key aspects of the question: the degree of public interest in stage plays 
and whether viewing video-recorded stage plays is a good way to attract new audiences. The candidate makes 
a strong case of ‘No’ for both aspects, using arguments that are persuasive. 

Language 

The language is accurate and appropriate and there are some complex structures (e.g. passives). Grammar is 
mainly accurate, and collocations usually natural. There are a few inaccuracies (e.g. prepositions) but these do 
not affect clarity. The vocabulary, register, tone and style are suited to the task (e.g. ‘meticulously designed 
sets and backdrops’). The polite tone is maintained throughout and supported with the appropriate language. 
Good use is made of adjectives and adverbs to provide a rich description of the experience as well as to 
persuade.  

Organisation 

The letter is well organised and begins with a clear statement of purpose, followed by details of the trip, 
ending with contact details. The section on lunch perhaps could be shorter. Sentences and paragraphs are well 
structured, with appropriate connectives.  

In Part B, the candidate effectively orientates the reader to the issues to be discussed by first summarising the 
HKAPA’s initiative, then presenting the opposing argument and then leading the reader to his/her point of 
view. Subsequent paragraphs are clearly organised with a clear argument. The structure of the writing is 
wholly coherent and appropriate to the genre. Cohesion between sentences and paragraphs is sophisticated. 
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Level 4 exemplar 1 

Part A 
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Level 4 exemplar 1 

Part A 
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Level 4 exemplar 1 

Part B Question 3 
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Level 4 exemplar 1 

Part B Question 3 
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Level 4 exemplar 1 

Part B Question 3 
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Level 4 exemplar 1 

Comments 

Content 

The letter to parents addresses the content requirements well. The reasons for choosing the observation deck 
are convincing and well explained (stress, memories), but there is perhaps too much detail. The logistics are 
included and the timings make sense, but the information is presented in connected sentences, and 
chronologically (‘first’, ‘after that’, ‘then’), making it difficult to follow. There are some thoughtful touches, 
e.g. that casual wear is allowed. There is no reference to the consent form.

In Part B, the candidate adopts the role of the boss and begins the work email by first acknowledging 
employees’ concerns and then proposing a ‘short-term’ and a ‘long term-solution’ to the problems raised. The 
writing is creative in its choice of context to explain the reasons for the surge in emails, and in the ways of 
compensating staff for the extra workload. 

Language 

The stock phrases are accurate (e.g. ‘I am now writing to inform you about the details of the trip’). Language 
is mostly accurate and there is some complexity, although there are errors (e.g. ‘sharply’, missing determiner 
(line 11), bring along with). Vocabulary is suitably wide, though ‘hardships’ is perhaps inappropriate to 
describe the exam period and ‘kids’ is too informal. Collocations are mostly correct (e.g. ‘take the shuttle bus’, 
‘notify me in advance’). The semi-formal register and tone are appropriate.  

Organisation 

The texts in Part A and B are mostly organised effectively, with clear paragraphing and ideas which are well 
developed. In the letter to parents, the text flows well but the description of what will be done during the day 
reads more like a narrative in places, and there is confusion of roles in paragraph four. It would have been 
better to include logistics such as cost and transportation in a bulleted list. The ‘To begin with’ is more suited 
to the workplace email to staff in Part B. The email includes an appropriate opening and closing salutation, 
with a clear argument that is developed across the paragraphs. 
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Level 4 exemplar 2 

Part A 
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Level 4 exemplar 2 

Part A 
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Level 4 exemplar 2 

Part A 
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Level 4 exemplar 2 

Part B Question 2 



27 

Level 4 exemplar 2 

Part B Question 2 
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Level 4 exemplar 2 

Part B Question 2 
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Level 4 exemplar 2 

Part B Question 2 
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Level 4 exemplar 2

Comments 

Content 

In Part A, the content is relevant and fulfills the requirements of the task in a detailed and persuasive manner. 
The trip logistics are all there and there are useful reminders which give a sense of the writer’s concern for the 
students and parents. There is perhaps too much detail in the section on what will happen at the deck, however 
(e.g. comments on the harbour, benefits). The reader is asked to return the reply slip, which is a positive 
feature.   

In Part B, the blog post begins as a personal account which then transitions into reasons why one should 
consider running a marathon. One reason given is that running a marathon won’t ‘cost you time or money’. 
The money argument is discussed but not the one about time, which is a missed opportunity. Not needing 
‘fancy sport shorts’ presented another opportunity for a creative and relevant discussion, but the development 
of the ideas is a little general. 

Language 

There is a wide range of accurate sentence structures and tenses are handled well, although there are some 
basic errors (e.g. prepositions in Part A, title in Part B). Vocabulary is suited to the task and collocations are 
mostly accurate (e.g. ‘looking forward to’, ‘bring… students to’). There are some accurate and appropriate 
phrases but sometimes too many of these are put together, e.g. ‘students can have a broad and clear view on 
[of] the whole picture of our renowned Victoria Harbour’. Register and tone are quite consistent. The use of 
the passive voice lends an air of formality to the writing (e.g. ‘It is hoped that’; ‘Students are advised’), but 
this is appropriate. 

Organisation 

The letter to parents is clearly organised into sections and paragraphs, and progresses from trip logistics 
through benefits to reminders. The trip details are given in a numbered list, which makes them easy to follow; 
the reminders could have been presented in the same way and could have come immediately after the details, 
however, since there is an overlap in information between these sections. The opening paragraph is rather long 
and the first sentence is not really necessary as it refers to trips in general, although it does serve a persuasive 
purpose. The request to fill in the reply slip seems to be something of an afterthought and could have come at 
the end of the letter instead of the emergency phone numbers, and/or had its own paragraph. 

In Part B, the candidate speaks directly to the reader in a personal tone and signals that he/she will attempt to 
persuade the reader (e.g. ‘I understand that some of you are not fond of running, but I do hope that you can try 
to do so after reading this’). The struture of the writing is coherent and each paragraph presents a distinct 
argument. Cohesion between most sentences is successful. 
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Level 3 exemplar 1 

Part A 
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Level 3 exemplar 1 

Part A 
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Level 3 exemplar 1

Part B Question 4 
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Level 3 exemplar 1

Part B Question 4 
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Level 3 exemplar 1

Part B Question 4 



36 

Level 3 exemplar 1

Part B Question 4 
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Level 3 exemplar 1 

 
 

Comments 

Content 

In Part A, the content is relevant and the important details are there, if not presented very clearly. The main 
reason given for arranging the trip is to help students relax. There is some awareness of audience, inviting 
parents to get in touch if more details are needed. 

In Part B, the candidate acknowledges that he/she understands J.C.’s problem, e.g. ‘I get that you want to be a 
vet but your parents disagree’ and proceeds to give advice on ways to deal with the problem. S/he encourages 
J.C. to find out why his parents may not support his desire to be a vet and suggests a course of action to 
follow. The suggestions are logical. 

Language 

Simple sentences are generally accurate and there are attempts to use more complex sentences. Vocabulary is 
used appropriately (e.g. ‘buffet lunch’) and mostly spelled correctly. There are some errors (e.g. ‘I am writing 
to notice you that Class 6A…’, ‘do a surgery with animals’) but clarity is not seriously affected. Collocation is 
generally appropriate (e.g. ‘reduce students’ anxiety’). The semi-formal register and tone used in the letter of 
advice demonstrate the writer’s awareness of writing to another young reader. 

Organisation 

The letter is quite easy to follow and the connections between ideas are usually logical, but at times it is a bit 
formal for a letter informing parents about a an extra-curricular school activity (e.g. ‘Moreover, we hope 
students can be relaxed’). The use of ‘moreover’ in the letter of advice (Part B) is more effective as it 
functions to separate each piece of advice, and to add to what has already been said (e.g. ‘Moreover, you 
should make yourself fulfil the requirement of being a vet’). Cohesion between some sentences and 
paragraphs is successful.  
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Level 3 exemplar 2 

Part A 
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Level 3 exemplar 2

Part A
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Level 3 exemplar 2

Part A
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Level 3 exemplar 2 

Part B Question 5 
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Level 3 exemplar 2 

Part B Question 5 
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Level 3 exemplar 2 

Part B Question 5 
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Level 3 exemplar 2 

Part B Question 5 
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Level 3 exemplar 2 

Part B Question 5 
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Level 3 exemplar 2 

 
 

Comments 

Content 

In Part A, the important details of the trip are included and there is a very strong personal voice. The emphasis 
seems to be on persuading the reader to appreciate the value of the trip rather than giving information about it, 
however. There is no reference to the reply slip. 

In Part B, the candidate has misunderstood the meaning of ‘abolish’ and presents arguments for abolishing the 
policy of reporting students’ class positions. S/he takes the opposing stance in his/her opening statement: ‘To 
me, I against the abolish of the class position’.  

The candidate attempts to put forward three or four arguments but ideas are not well developed, and 
sometimes confusing (e.g. ‘Apart from the disappear of meaning of student’).  

Language 

Complex sentences structures are attempted but comprehension is affected at times due to grammatical 
inaccuracies. The candidate has treated the task in Part A as one of presenting arguments to convince the 
reader of the value of going on the trip rather than (mainly) presenting logistical information about it, hence 
the use of ‘argumentative language (e.g. ‘So’, ‘There are a number of reasons’, ‘It can also allow’). The tone 
is positive and friendly throughout the letter, and mostly appropriate to a debate speech in Part B.  

Organisation 

The opening of Part A (‘Nice to meet you’) is not appropriate for a letter to parents, but the ending is better. 
There is some incoherence in the second paragraph since the writer knows about the destination but the reader 
does not: the details of the trip should have been given before the rationale, and the logistics should have been 
presented in a bulleted list or other easily-understood format. The discourse has problems in both the letter and 
debate speech and the candidate does not seem to understand how to combine ideas into sentences. For 
example, the following sentence relies on commas, ‘so’ and ‘this’ to connect four pieces of information, 
leading to confusion: ‘We are visiting from 10am to 6pm, the school bus will drive the student to school so 
that the dismiss location is school, parents do not need to worry about this.’ Cohesion between sentences and 
paragraphs is not particularly successful in the debate speech, which is a genre which requires logic and the 
clear development of ideas. 
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Level 2 exemplar 1

Part A 
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Level 2 exemplar 1

Part B Question 8 
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Level 2 exemplar 1

Part B Question 8 
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Level 2 exemplar 1

Part B Question 8 
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Level 2 exemplar 1 

 
 

Comments 

Content 

The letter to parents includes the basic information about the trip, stated in a straightforward manner, but 
important details are omitted (e.g. date). There is some attempt to convince the reader that the trip is 
worthwhile. There is an over-emphasis on food, with both lunch and a ‘tuck-shop’ mentioned. There is some 
unnecessary information (e.g. ‘Students can use their phone or camera to take the photos’). There is no 
mention of the reply slip. 

In the application letter, the candidate refashions the words given in Question 8 as the opening paragraph of 
the letter. Simple but relevant ideas are presented in paragraph two (e.g. ‘I joined the poem writing 
complatition and won it’ and paragraph three (e.g. ‘I can know more massage and feeling of the writer’). 
However, in paragraph four the candidate again relies heavily on the wording of the question. 

Language 

There are errors of different kinds here (spelling, part of speech, agreement etc.) and they occur in almost all 
sentences. Vocabulary is mostly very basic, as is the sentence structure: there are few attempts at more 
complex structures.  

Organisation 

There is clear paragraphing in the letter to parents and many sentences contain only one piece of information, 

which makes for great clarity. The opening of the letter prepares the reader for what will come in the rest of 

the text, but this kind of prestructuring is not usually used in letters of this kind. Paragraphs all begin with ‘In’, 

which is repetitive and unnecessary. Pronouns are used as connectives (e.g. ‘It’), which is acceptable, but the 

word is overused, and there is repetition of ‘students’ as well, which gives the impression that the writer has 

very limited linguistic resources for connecting (parts of) sentences. 
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Level 2 exemplar 2 

Part A
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Level 2 exemplar 2 

Part A 
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Level 2 exemplar 2 

Part B Question 6 
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Level 2 exemplar 2 

Part B Question 6 
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Level 2 exemplar 2 

Comments 

Content 

The letter to parents is informative and contains all the necessary information about the trip, but there is 
perhaps too much detail on unimportant aspects of the visit (e.g. souvenirs). There is some confusion at the 
end over the intended addressee (students/parents). There is an attempt to persuade the reader that the trip is 
worthwhile. The opening self-identification (‘I’m Miss Wong’) is redundant, and there is no reference to the 
reply slip.  

The article about athleisure lists some relevant ideas (e.g. ‘save time’, ‘want to have a gym in lunch time or 
after work’) but these ideas are not developed.  

Language 

The vocabulary is quite good but the many spelling errors leave readers frequently guessing the meaning of 
words (e.g. Part B ‘Every years in Pains must have a fashion week’…‘It was because athlesure was a confilen 
iteam’). Collocations are strange in some places (e.g. Part A ‘set up a table’, ‘look around all the Hong Kong’) 
but sometimes correct (e.g. ‘take some photo[s]’, ‘go home by you[r]self’). The perspective and modality are 
mostly consistent so that we usually know we are talking about the future, and the possible actions are clear 
(e.g. ‘If you don’t want… by yourself’). There are attempts to form complex sentence structures but 
grammatical errors impede comprehensibility. 

Organisation 

In Part A, the overall chronological structure is clear and different timeframes are presented in different 
paragraphs. In both A and B, the main issue seems to be the writer’s use of commas as the only discourse 
structuring device, which leads to some very long, poorly connected and confusing sentences (e.g. see Part A 
lines 7-11). The details of the trip should have been listed as it is very difficult to find these at the moment. 
The opening and closing are appropriate, but the overall impression is one of incoherence and confusion. 
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Level 1 exemplar 1 

Part A 



59 

Level 1 exemplar 1 

Part A 
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Level 1 exemplar 1 

Part B Question 3 
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Level 1 exemplar 1 

Part B Question 3 
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Level 1 exemplar 1 

Comments 

Content 

In Part A, much of what the candidate has added to the task prompt is irrelevant (e.g. games on the bus). 
Awareness of audience seems to be very limited and there is little attempt to persuade the reader of the 
benefits of the trip, although some activities are listed. The candidate has completed the reply slip themselves, 
suggesting a lack of understanding about the purpose of the letter. 

Other than the first paragraph in the email to staff, which borrows heavily from Question 3, the remaining 
content is entirely irrelevant. The candidate has not addressed the complaint regarding the number of emails 
and texts received beyond working hours but has instead written about what kind of expectations a boss would 
have of his/her staff. 

Language 

The sentences are short and the grammar and vocabulary simple, with numerous grammatical and spelling 
errors. There is lots of repetition (e.g. ‘classments’ [classmates]). The use of ‘the people’ to refer to students in 
Part A is odd. 

Organisation 

In the letter to parents, a chronological structure has been used but this means that the details of the trip are 
hard to find. The reference to ‘the trip’ in the opening paragraph assumes that the reader already knows about 
it, which is not the case. Many sentences begin with ‘We’, which suggests that the writer has few resources for 
organising discourse. 

In part B, there is evidence of paragraphing and the use of sequencers. 
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Level 1 exemplar 2 

Part A 
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Level 1 exemplar 2 

Part B Question 7 
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Level 1 exemplar 2 

 

 

Comments 

 

Content 

The details of the visit are included in the letter to parents, but in a random fashion. There is an attempt to 
persuade the reader that the trip is worthwhile, and this takes up six lines, but the case is not convincingly 
argued. There is some audience awareness, e.g. in advising parents to give their child $250. There is no 
reference to the reply slip.  

The content of the article for Part B is mostly irrelevant. The candidate does mention a few ideas related to 
drama (e.g. ‘feel the emotion from the actor’, ‘the actor use maybe half year to prepare’), but these are not 
developed and there is no discussion on whether video recording of live drama will attract more viewers.  

Language 

There are many errors in sentence structure, spelling and usage, most of which cause confusion, and the 
vocabulary is very simple. There is hardly an accurate chunk of language above the phrase level, and most key 
words are incorrectly spelled. The tone is consistently positive and helpful, however. 

Organisation 

In Part A, there are only two paragraphs. There is no clear opening or conclusion, only a very abrupt ending. 
Information about the logistics of the trip should have been listed instead. Confusingly, numbers are used both 
to signal chronologically presented information (‘First, we will take bus’) and thematically presented 
information (‘Second, the cost of sky100 is…’). The punctuation does not help the reader to follow the text 
and the overall result is incoherence. 

The article for Part B consists of one paragraph. Links between sentences are very weak. 
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